Dalhousie University

Dalhousie Law School 6061 University Avenue Halifax, Nova Scotia Canada B3H 4H9

July 30, 1990

Mr. Luo Hao Cai
Vice President
Peking University
Law Department
Beijing
Peoples Republic of China

My Dear Commander:

Thank you very much indeed for your letter of February 14, 1990. I was delighted to receive your news and to know that all is well.

Mairi and I are looking forward with immense pleasure to attending the ceremony to mark the opening of the new law building in 1991. As I hope you know, I attach the greatest possible importance to my title of Honourary Professor in the Law Department of Peking University: I take every opportunity to publicize the good name and the outstanding work of the University, and I would not dream of missing such an important event as the opening of the new law building.

In connection with the dates of the opening, I would beg of you, dear Professor Luo, to remember that I am engaged in Europe during the last full week of every month and that I am hoping you will not choose such a week for your ceremonies. It will also be necessary for me to have some reasonable advance notice of the actual date of the opening so that I will have sufficient time to obtain a Visa from Ottawa.

Did I tell you that as of August 20th next, that is to say, in three weeks time, I will be located at the Faculty of Law, University of Toronto, where I will be expecting to receive you on your arrival in Canada in 1991. Please let me know about your plans and, in particular, when I can expect to see you. I am in a position to arrange lectures and visits for you, and I am looking forward with pleasure to introducing you to many leading people in the legal world in Canada.

.../2

Mr. Luo Hao Cai July 30, 1990 Page 2

I am working with Mr. Gao, one of our Chinese students from Beijing, on the outline of our proposed book of essays on the Chinese legal system, and we expect to have something to suggest to you in the very near future.

Please extend my personal good wishes to all friends in the Law Department and in other divisions of the University. I feel very close to you and other colleagues in Beda, and I will also be at your disposal in order to promote the welfare of the University.

With personal good wishes, I remain,

Yours sincerely,

R. St. J. Macdonald, O.C., Q.C., LL.D. Professor

RM/11h



Office of the President PEKING UNIVERSITY

Telephone 282471 (SB)
Telex 22239 PKUNI CN

Professor R.St.J. Macdonald Dalhousie Law School Dalhousie University 6061 University Avenue Halifax, Nova Scotia Canada B3H 4H9

February 14,1990

Dear Professor Macdonald:

Thank you for your letter of December 1, 1989. I know that you were very busy in the last year, and the same as you, I also followed a tight schedule. It is also my wish that we make effort to promote the cooperation in legal matters between Peking University and Dalhousie University.

I am pleased to tell you again that the Law Building will be formally started its construction on February 19,1990 and is expected to be completed at the beginning of 1991. Here I renew my invitation to you and Mairi for coming to participate the ceremony upon its completion.

I'm going to head a legal delegation to visit the United States from February 24 to March 15. We are supposed to visit New York, Ohio and Los Angeles. I'll call you upon my arrival.

I'm going to apply for the 1991 Faculty Research Award of Canadian Studies, and will probably visit Canada through this program in 1991, if I can get the award. I am looking forward to seeing you then.

I haven't received your further details of the book on Chinese Legal System. I am very interested in it and as I know, the faculty of Law Department are interested as well.

Say Hello to Mairi, I am looking forward to seeing you and Mairi at the completing ceremony of the Law Building.



Office of the President PEKING UNIVERSITY

Telephone 282471 (SB)

Telex 22239 PKUNI CN

Say Hello to your colleagues in the Law School.

Sincerely yours

Luo Hao Cai

Vice President

北京大学法律学系

Peking University Law Department

Peking University Beijing, China

Telephone, 282471—3872, 3349 Telex, 22239 PKUNI CN

November 28, 1986

Professor R.St.J. Macdonald Dalhousie Law School Halifax Canada B3H 4H9

Dear General Commander:

I've received your letter of Nov. 6, 1986. I guess that you may not have received my letter of October 10, 1986, which would bring you a lot of information.

I would like to thank you again for your kindness to let me know that Dalhousie University has made funding available for my visit to Halifax during the Autumn of 1987. I heard this news with great pleasure. But, I have to tell you that I am already appointed Vice-President of Peking University and in charge of foreign afairs of the whole University. For the change of working position, maybe I cannot get chance to leave my work here to go to Halifax during the Autumn of 1987. So that it is difficult for me to make it sure whether or not I shall go to Halifax next year.

About the book on the Chinese Legal System, I agreed on your opinion. I will be very glad to give the necessary support and encouragement to this project. When Ms. Mai comes back China, I shall discuss the matter with her.

I am eager to read your great article on "The Canadian Legal System". When you finish it, send it to me, please. Then I shall find someone, who is excellent in English and also in CMinese, to translate the article into Chinese, and then I will manage to let it published in our Law Journals.

北京大学法律学系

Peking University Law Department

Peking University Beijing, China Telephone, 282471—3872, 3349 Telex, 22239 PKUNI CN

Page 2

It is a great pleasure to inform you that my Law School warmly welcome a Dalhousie Professor to come to Beida to give lectures for a month in 1987. Would you mind informing us as soon as possible the professor's name and his/her background and the exact date when he/she would like to come next year? We shall make reservation of an apartment for him/her at the time when it will be finally decided.

By the way, I would like to introduce Mr. LIU YONG to you again. We plan to send him to study for degrees in your Law School in 1987. Mr. LIU is a very talented young lecturer. His specialities are Chinese Criminal Law, comparative criminalogy, international criminal law and international law. He will apply for the summer program of Prof. Borgese promised to take care of this thing. I think it had better to let Mr. LIU continue his study in Dalhousie. If you have difficulties to make arrangement for him, please let us know as soon as possible.

About the new library, we are trying to get financial support from the U.S. and H.K. In my opinion, your suggestion to give your support is appriciatable. Thank you for your great efforts. If we need your further help, we would bring you some trouble.

Law School has authurized Mr. Wang Chenguang in charge of foreign affairs. If you want to get some information, you also can get in touch with him.

北京大学法律学系

Peking University Law Department

Peking University Beijing, China

Telephone: 282471—3872, 3349 Telex: 22239 PKUNI CN

Page 3

I hope that we shall promote the cooperation and mutual relationship not only between our two law schools but also between our two universities. I am looking forward to hearing from you sooner.

Bringing my best regards to your sister please.

Yours sincerely

Luo Haocai

Vice President

and where Li Da-Zhao and Mao Zhe-dong used to work. Some well-known artists, scientists, historians, philosophers, jurists, and educators used to study or work in Peking University. At present, Peking University plays a key role in the current effort to update legal education in China and to improve the socialist legal system with the context of the "Four Modernizations".

As regards Chinese legal reform, progress has been made since the third Session of the 11th Central Committee of the Chinese Communist Party in 1978, which is regarded as the historical turning point of the Chinese legal system. The new Constitution was adopted in 1982, at the Fifth Session of the National People's Congress. Four basic principles, the foundation stones of the country, were written within the Preamble of the Constitution: Adhere to Lenist Mao-Zhe-dong thought; Adhere to people's democratic dictatorship; Adhere to socialist road and Adhere to the four modernizations.

According to the new Constitution, which provides that the socialist legal system should be developed and improved, 56 laws have been adopted by the National People's Congress and its Standing Committee, more than half of which are legislations on economy; 107 resolutions, decisions on revision of laws and on other legal matters, have been made. In addition, more than 700 local legal regulations were promulgated by provinces, autonomous regions or state-controlled municipalities. Constitutive laws are basically completed.

The following laws have already been promulgated: the General Civil Law, Civil Procedures(for trial implementation), Criminal Law, Criminal Procedures, Law of Economic Contracts, Law of Trade Mark, Patent Law, Law of Chinese Foreign Joint Venture Enterprises, Law of Foreign Venture Enterprises, Law of Economic Contracts with Foreign Elements, Family Law, Law of Succession, Law of Environmental Protection (for trial implementation), Law of Forest, Law of Free Education, Law of Nationality, etc. It is thus evident that China has laws in place to regulate and promote its national and social life.

Since 1978, China has been carrying on an open-door policy to the outside world In particular, foreign and joint venture projects are encouraged. At the same time, private and collective enterprises are encouraged according to the policy of the reform of the economic system. All these domestic and external reforms have stimulated law reform and the development of Chinese legal education.t

In this commentary, an effort will be made to sketch a few of the broad trends in legal education in China, with special reference to Peking University and to outline briefly the development of the Chinese legal system. Our discussion will conclude with a specific proposal for the establishment of a research centre in Beijing on comparative and international law. A brief overview of the development of Chinese legal education since the founding of the P.R.C. may be useful.

January 6, 1986.

Professor Luo Hao Cai Vice Dean Law School Peking University Beijing People's Republic of China

Professor Ronald. St. J. Macdonald Dalhouse Law School Halifax Canada B3H 4H9 Canada

Dear Professor Macdonald:

It was so nice to receive your letter of December 12,1985. I am now wiring to let you know that we are arranging for your visit in April as mentioned in the letter.

Also, I am honoured to inform you that The State Education Commission and Peking University have approved our request that we invite you to be our Honorary Professor and the ceremony will be held during your visit here. I am now looking forward to meeting you and your sister in Beijing.

It is very kind of you to send us the internal Dalhousie documents on the organization of your Law Faculty. Our Dean, professor Chang Guo Hua, appreciates your help very much.

I agree with you that it is very important for both of us to move ahead as rapidly as possible with the exchange of publications and I am sure that our cooperation will be complete a success.

My visit to Australia this year may be postponed. It will be my great pleasure to visit Canada next year.

Please remember me to all our friends and again, hope to meet you soon.

Yours sincerely,

Luo Hao Cai Lun floro Can 26 July 1985

Professor Luo Hao-Cai Vice Dean Law Department Peking University Beijing People's Republic of China

Dear Commander:

I am taking the liberty of attaching a copy of a letter to the Dean on one of the matters we discussed in Beijing on May 19, 1985. I think that the idea is a very good one and I hope that you wgree also. The first book could be Meng's thesis, which is of excellent quality and will be ready in another five weeks.

We are working very hard on arrangements to bring you to Dalhousie, where we are enxious to have you onhhand for research and descussion purposes. I will, if I may, get back to you about this possibility in the near future.

Mairi joins me in sedding best personal good wishes.

Yours sincerely,

R. St. J. Macdonald, O.C.Q.C. Profeseor

encl.

January 9, 1986.

Professor Luo Hao Cai Vice Dean Law School Peking University Beijing People's Republic of China

Dear Commander:

All good wishes for 1986 and for Spring Festival, which is just around the corner, so to speak.

Have your plans for Australia been finalized? In what state or university do you expect to be? I have a number of friends there to whom I would like to write once I know where you will be located. Perhaps you will send me a note on this point before long.

I am hoping that we will be able to move ahead with our ideas for joint research and exchanges in 1986.

We are all well here, as I trust you are there, and you will be pleased to know that your students are doing extremely good work. Meng is almost finished and should be home with you in May. Shi is producing an excellent LL.M. thesis on GATT.

We are trying to find a scholarship for another LL.M. student for September, but it will be several weeks before we know the outcome of our efforts.

On the assumption that we will be able to conclude a publishing arrangement with Nijhoff in The Hague, what books or monographs would you like to start with, other than those in the field of International Law?

It seems to me that it would be appropriate to start with the Dean's book on Legal Theory or with some other study on the Chinese Legal System.

I have not forgotten our discussion about an exchange of articles to be published in law journals in Canada and in China. Would you or one of your colleagues like to start this project by publishing an article in one of our Journals in 1986? I will be pleased to make the arrangements at your convenience and I will soon complete a draft of my own for your consideration.

With personal good wishes to you and all our friends, I remain,

Yours sincerely,

R. St.J. Macdonald, O.C.Q.C. Professor

RSJM/jmw

北京大学

Law School Peking University Beijing China

November 12, 1985

Professor R. St. J. Macdonald DALHOUSIE Law school Halefax Canada B3H 4H9

Dear Sir:

to was a great pleasure to have your regards from Prof.Wang Tie-ya, who came from Hague over a month ago.

My colleagues in Law School and myself are very much pleased to know that you will come to Chéranext year. Also, we'd like your sister Mary will come with you. Please write to us ahead of time when you have settled your date to come.

[am very honoured to have your invitation to me to go to Canada for reaserching, thank you for your consideration. [very much regret that [probably cannot be free because [May spend some time in Austrilia next year. Anyway, [do wish to be with you after that. How about the year 1987?

We are very glad that Professor Johnston will come to our Law School next year. WE want to know the time he will come and the course he will give. We also want to have his resume and his health certificate (at reqest ao our University). The president of our University will send him official invecation at later time.

We talked about publishing some articles of you and the other Professors. Here [want to know the possibility of getting these articles early next year.

i am very sorry that [cannot reply on your question

NR.

December 12, 1985.

Professor Luo Hao Cai Vice Dean Law School Peking University Beijing People's Republic of China

Dear Commander:

This is merely a very brief line to let you know how pleased I was to receive your letter of November 12th, and to say that I will be replying at length towards the end of this month.

I have seen the publisher in The Hague and I think that we are on the verge of an agreement which you and the Dean can approve early in 1986. I feel that is is very important for us to move ahead as rapidly as possible with the exchange of publications, as we discussed last May.

I have not forgotten my promise to send you some internal Dalhousie documents on the organization of our Law Faculty, and I will do that, as promised, before long.

Although you mentioned an advertisement of your Chinese Law Program, no such paper was included with your letter. Could you send it to me under separate cover so that I can try to be of help from this end.

I am delighted to hear that you will be going to Australia in 1986. Will your visit be for 3 months, 6 months or for the full year? We should now plan on your Canadian visit in 1987.

It is beginning to look as if my dates for Beijing will be Sunday, April 20th, to Friday, April 25th, 1986. Are those four days convenient from your point of view? I will send a note to the Dean asking for his opinion and advice.

Please convey my personal good wishes to the Dean, Gao-long, and Miss Bai, and all our friends,

Yours sincerely,

R. St.J. Macdonald, O.C.Q.C. Professor

January 6, 1986.

Professor Luo Hao Cai Vice Dean Law School Peking University Beijing People's Republic of China

Professor Ronald. St. J. Macdonald Dalhouse Law School Halifax Canada B3H 4H9 Canada

Dear Professor Macdonald:

It was so nice to receive your letter of December 12,1985. I am now wiring to let you know that we are arranging for your visit in April as mentioned in the letter.

Also, I am honoured to inform you that The State Education Commission and Peking University have approved our request that we invite you to be our Honorary Professor and the ceremony will be held during your visit here. I am now looking forward to meeting you and your sister in Beijing.

It is very kind of you to send us the internal Dalhousie documents on the organization of your Law Faculty. Our Dean, professor Chang Guo Hua, appreciates your help very much.

I agree with you that it is very important for both of us to move ahead as rapidly as possible with the exchange of publications and I am sure that our cooperation will be complete a success.

My visit to Australia this year may be postponed. It will be my great pleasure to visit Canada next year.

Please remember me to all our friends and again, hope to meet you soon.

Yours sincerely,

Luo Hao Cai Lucklus Can



Office of the President PEKING UNIVERSITY

Telephone 282471 (SB)
Telex 22239 PKUNI CN

Dr. Mairi and Professor Macdonald 1173 Beaufort Avenue Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada B3H 3Y3

March 22,1989

Dear Dr. Mairi and Professor Macdonald:

First of all, please accept my apologize for writing you so late after my visit to Canada. Upon my return to China in December last year, I'd been busily scheduled with all the domestic affairs. I'm terribly sorry for the delay in writing to you. I know you'll excuse me anyway, but still, I feel sorry. I sincerely hope that this letter finds you in good health, and I convey my warmest greetings and best wishes to you in this late letter.

I am most grateful for the unforgetful kindness and hospitality you extended to me in Halifax. I regret very much that the agreement between Dalhousie and Peking University didn't get signed while I was in Dalhousie. But we hope and we are willing to establish ties and links with Dalhousie University. I do hope we can get your help on this matter.

We'll start the construction of the Law Building this year, and will hopefully get it completed the next year. Both of you will be invited to attend the inauguration ceremony of the Law Building. Maybe we'll enjoy a very pleasant meeting by then.

With the warmest regards

Sincerely yours Luc Car

Luo Hao Cai

Vice President

August 26, 1988

Professor Luo Haocai
Vice President
Peking University
Beijing
Peoples Republic of China

Dear Professor Luo:

Did you receive the invitation from
Professor Clark? Are you coming in September? Or
in October? Please remember that I am out of town from
September 24 to October 8th and from October 22 to November 1.

Please telephone or telex collect as to what your plans may be.

Looking forward with pleasure to receiving y you, I remain

Yours sincerely,

R. St. J. Macdonald, O.C., Q.C., LL.D. Professor

RSJM:paf



Office of the President PEKING UNIVERSITY

Telephone 282471 (SB)
Telex 22239 PKUNI CN

Professor R. St. J. Macdonald Dalhousie Law School Halifax Canada B3H 4H9

Dear Professor Macdonald,

July 16,1988

I plan to visit Canada in mid september,1988. Please send me the formal invitation for visa. By the way, I forgot to send you my curriculum vitae last time, so along with this letter, I send it to you. I feel sorry for the delay.

I am looking forward to seeing you in Canada. With the best regards, I remain,

Sincerely yours,

Professor of Law

Vice President

NAME:

LUO HAO CAI

DATE OF BIRTH:

15 March, 1934

PLACE OF BIRTH:

Singapore

CITIZENSHIP:

Chinese P.R.C.

LANGUAGES:

Chinese, English

UNIVERSITY:

1956-1960 studied at Peking University Law School

1960-Now Faculty Member, Law School of Peking

University

Assistant

Lecturer

Professor

1983-1986 Vice Dean of the Law School

1986-

Vice President of Peking University

ATTORNEY AT LAW:

1980-

OVERSEAS

1984-1985 Visiting Scholar, Columbia Law School

EXPERIENCE:

Participated Some International

Conferences

PUBLICATIONS:

BOOKS (in Chinese)

Western Constitutional Law and Political Systems

(1983)

Western Judicial Systems (1980)

On Administrative Law (1988)

DIRECTORSHIPS.

Administrative Law Association, China Law Society

BOARDS etc. !

Committee on Legal Education Exchange with U.S.

China Political System Reforming Study Society
China Administration Society



Office of the President PEKING UNIVERSITY

Telephone 282471 (SB)
Telex 22239 PKUNI CN

May 24, 1988

Professor R. St. Macdonald
Dalhousie Law School
Halifax

Canada B3H 4H9

Dear Professor Macdonald:

It is really a pity that you and your sister did not attend the 90th anniversary of Peking University --- the grandest one we have had in the last decades. To share our celebrations, you will find two books on the anniversary: A Glimpse of Peking University and Album of the 90th Anniversary of Peking University.

I am planning to visit Canada --- Aberta (2-3 days), Toronto (2 days) and Halifax --- in this early September I would appreciate meeting and discussing with President of Dalhousie University and signing an agreement between Dalhousie University and Peking University. The whole tour of visits may be 3 weeks. Please let know whether the time is convenient to you and your university. It is very kind of you hand this agreement draft over to your president.

Please do not hesitate to let me know what I can do for you when I come. And please send me a formal invitation for visa.

Best regards.

Sincerely yours,

Professor Luo Haocai

Luskas Car

Vice President



Office of the President PEKING UNIVERSITY

Telephone 282471 (SB)
Telex 22239 PKUNI CN

May 16, 1988

Professor D. L. Johnston
Principal and Vice-Chancellor
Mcgill University
845 Sherbrooke Street West
Montreal, PQ, Canada
H3A2T5

Dear Professor Johnston:

I am so delighted to have learned that you will award the Doctorate Degree of Law to our mutual friend, Ronald St. John Macdonald this coming month.

Professor Ronald St. John Macdonald has made great contributions to the international law. His lectures at Peking University have won great respect and admiration of our professors and students. We are very grateful of him --- one of the most distinguished learners in the world deserving your doctorship and one of the Honorary Professors of Peking University.

Thank you for informing such a good news. I hope that more exchanges and collaboration wil de developed between our law faculties.

Please convey my congratulation to Professor Macdonald. Best regards.

Sincerely yours,

Luo Hao Cai

Professor of Law

Vice President

Peking University

Beijing, China

AGREEMENT FOR ACADEMIC EXCHANGE BETWEEN AND PEKING UNIVERSITY

It is decided that

UNIVERSITY will put into practice the following agreement
on academic exchange:

- 1. Both universities will maintain a continuous relationship and will each year exchange all relevant information concerning teaching and research plans.
- 2. Both universities, subject to the host university's agreement in each case, shall exchange academic staff as visiting scholars to engage in research and advanced study. The international travel expenses of the scholars will be borne by the sending university; but academic and living expenses at the host university will be paid as far as possible by the host university. The amount of the payment should be determined consistent with the academic rank and the work undertaken by the visiting scholar and should conform to the regulations of the host university.
- 3. Both universities will also receive visiting scholars for purposes of teaching and the exchange of teaching experiences. For such visits, terms of appointment shall be individually arranged.
- 4. Each university may, subject to agreement, accept Ph. D. candidates from the other university who will, during their studies at the host university, be supervised by a staff member in the host university. Arrangement for the supervision in the host university should be

agreed when the student embarks on his postgraduate course. Notwithstanding the need for close cooperation between the two supervisors and the two departments participating in the joint programme, the responsibility for the agreed courses and for the assessment of the thesis shall remain with the sending university.

The doctoral student should enjoy the same treatment as that of the visiting scholars.

- 5. This academic exchange agreement may be implemented through the financial support of the respective governments or of appropriate foundations.
- 6. will assist PEKING UNIVERSITY
 library to obtain books and periodicals,
 both current and out of print, in original or photocopied
 form, and PEKING UNIVERSITY will assist the library of
 to obtain Chinese books and periodicals in similar way.
- 7. Both universities shall make proposals each year for the coming year and, subject to approval by both sides, arrange for the implementation of what has been agreed to.
- 8. This agreement may, after consultation, be revised or terminated.

PRESIDENT

PRESIDENT

PEKING UNIVERSITY